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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING

Wednesday, August 29, 2012
7:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01843

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Ron Contrado, Atty. Robert Leblanc, Kevin Page, Juan Yepez
Members Absent:
Michael Munday, Joseph Bevilacqua

Staff Present:
Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Mary Kivell
Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian

I.
Approval of Minutes of July 12, 2012
A quorum being present Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:35 a.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of the July 12, 2012 meeting.

Motion by Kevin Page seconded by Ron Contrado to approve the minutes of the July 12, 2012 Planning Committee meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

II.
Annual Plan Review
Copies of the Draft Annual Plan Narrative had been forwarded to committee members electronically prior to the meeting and were also made available at the meeting.  Rafael Abislaiman said that Barbara Zeimetz would present the plan.  Barbara said that she would go through the highlights of the plan which is the narrative section that responds to questions sent by the state.
Barbara said that the first question asked us to identify current or anticipated issues specific to our region, employer base or individual population and how we propose to address those issues.  Barbara said that the diversity of our population and the vast differences in the economic status of our municipalities’ residents and employers presents great challenges to the MVWIB.  The enrollees in our WIA Title I Adult program were primarily female (60.2%), receiving some form of public assistance.  They had little or no work history, and are single parents (50%).  Sixty two percent (62%) of participants were younger than 40 and 44% are younger than 30.  Despite the fact that 80% of participants have at least a high school diploma and 17% have a college degree, we find that their major barrier to employment is basic skill deficiencies.  Thirty-five percent (35%) test below grade nine (9) levels in reading and forty-six (46%) below grade nine (9) levels in math.  The percentage of enrollees that are identified as limited English speaking is twelve percent (12%).
In the Dislocated Worker program, seventy-eight percent (78%) of participants are over age 40, and twenty-five (25%) are over 55.  Of this group, 86% have at least a high school diploma, and 34% are college graduates.  Eighty percent (80%) of the participants enrolled in the WIA Dislocated Worker program are UI claimants and represent the majority of enrollees.  Although the number of those with educational deficiencies is much smaller, the major barrier indicated is again basic skills deficiencies; 13.4% test at below grade nine (9) levels in reading, and 18.6% in math.  Limited English is indicated for 19% of participants.  
FY 12 was a year of transition for our youth services.  Our region’s WIA youth enrollments continued to be primarily female (72.5%), Hispanic (88.3%), over age 18 (78%) and single parents.  While 64% had graduated from high school and only 29% had dropped out, 65% of youth enrollees still exhibited basic skill deficiencies and 36% were receiving public assistance.  In FY 13, we hope to raise the certification attainment numbers of low income youth with middle skills.  Our FY12 performance numbers have already improved on FY11 numbers.  In FY12 the MVWIB made the decision to require all youth seeking occupational training to possess a high school diploma or GED prior to being enrolled in an ITA.  We continue to seek other options for youth to obtain educational credentials through our system partners – especially those funded through academic Title I programs.  We also plan to write proposals to address this issue with funds from other, non-WIA resources and will work more closely with our regional schools to support activities and programs designed to keep youth in school.

The MVWIB has not utilized WIA funding for in school youth programs for several years.  The majority of our in school youth programming was instead provided through Connecting Activities.  The Board has recently decided to change this.  At the end of FY12 we issued an RFP for in-school programming and an in-school program is currently being implemented in Haverhill.
We have decided that our youth services should help youth stay in and succeed in school.  We believe that youth services should be designed to minimize the possibility that youth see WIA programs as alternatives to graduating from high school. 

Apart from WIA Adult, Dislocated Worker and Youth funds, the two other major funding resources that support activities in the region are Wagner-Peyser and Trade.  Barbara said that Wagner-Peyser is the universal access door to the Career Center and those customers may be eligible for WIA services.  In FY 12, 14,338 individuals, over half of whom were current UI recipients were engaged in WP activities.  Services to males and females were fairly equal in number and the majority of customers were between the ages of 22-54.  Fourteen percent (14%) of customers had less than a high school diploma, 29% had a minimum of an Associate Degree.  More than half of all customers were collecting UI and had a previous work history. 

Bob LeBlanc asked how successful they are at getting jobs and Chili said that we were the highest in the state last year but he doesn’t have this year’s numbers yet.
Barbara then moved on to Trade customers who show very different demographics.  She explained that a Trade customer is someone dislocated from a company primarily due to NAFTA and may be eligible for up to two years training.  Although all have been dislocated from previous employment, 67% are over the age of 40, 66% are Hispanic or Latino, 32% have less than a high school diploma, 15% are four year college graduates, and 48% are characterized as limited English proficient.  These traits have a major impact on these customers’ future employment options; particularly in this region.  In our region the majority of job seekers dislocated from Trade eligible companies are in need of significant educational remediation including ESL.  They often need basic skills remediation prior to participating in occupational training that will enable them to be ready for jobs that pay enough to support them and their families.
Bob LeBlanc wondered what the dollars are for trade and Chili said that we have $1million and a couple of years ago it was $2.6million so it is going down.  Barbara said that employment in manufacturing, which is still this region’s largest sector, is up by 1% in the last five years based on manufacturing payrolls.  Chili explained that one ESL class for a Trade grant still has 50 customers and after 18 months they are trying to extend instruction as it is difficult to teach them ESL when they are illiterate in their own language.

Barbara said that mature workers are in competition with younger, less skilled but also less expensive workers.  With diminishing resources we must consider how many resources it should focus on the more quickly employable rather than the less prepared and less employable workers.  Bob LeBlanc wondered whether we shouldn’t concentrate on those with the greatest chance of employability first and Rafael Abislaiman said that is basically what we have done by raising the requirements for entering training programs.
Barbara said that we need to address the issue of how to engage more employers.  There are generally large numbers of applicants for every job that does not require specific occupational or technical skills and which pays a reasonable wage.  Many employers do not use ValleyWorks services as they get lots of applicants and often draw potential workers from their own business sector networks.  Barbara said that employers do not know who we are unless a critical need for our services arises.  We hope to help remedy this through more round table meetings, frequent newsletters, newspaper articles and through deeper partnerships with economic development entities including municipal departments and Chambers of Commerce.  She said that Economic Development and Workforce Development are supposed to be working together but they are competing.  Rafael said that they don’t share a lot of information.
Peter Matthews said that his business had a lot of applicants for part-time teller positions but no applicants for a mortgage originator which is a position that works on commission.  He said they have one person who does this and is very productive.  Ron Contrado said that it is hard to believe that anyone would want a job like that as the general impression is that banks aren’t giving mortgages.  He said that the only finance group whose public approval rating went up after 2008 was credit unions.  Peter said that the mortgage business has historically had an influx of business and then it stops.  He said the people react to rates.  Barbara Zeimetz opined that people need to realize that this is a different world and people can work under contracts rather than previous traditional employment.  She said that the majority of people who get into temp jobs are not really temporary.  Kevin Page said that most of the companies that contract have a lower RAP rate and pay higher salaries with no benefits.  Ralph mentioned that a consultant or temp who doesn’t pay into the UI system does not qualify for unemployment benefits.  Barbara said that if you set up a business you need to know what you are doing.
The mismatch between employer skill needs and the skills held by job seekers continues to be a significant problem.  The MVWIB will continue to promote the interests of the majority of high school students: those who will not immediately go to college but who instead plan to work and perhaps go to college part-time.  We also recognize that the skills gap may at least in part be due to either our inability to understand employer needs, or the employer’s inability to clearly articulate or identify what they need.  We are working to help develop and provide training options that alleviate these gaps either through either in-house employer site training options (OJT or Customized Training) or through facilitating interaction between employers and training providers.  We have frequently discussed ways to address the lack of “soft skills”. 
Ralph said that we have so far dealt with  the skills gap issue by first, making dropping-out of school less attractive, and second, raising minimum academic requirements for WIA paid training enrollment.  We also recognize that most jobs also require specific job related skills or aptitudes other than the ‘soft’ ones and believe that, in some cases, employers are taking advantage of the numbers of available workers by reducing the previous wages for some positions.  Employers view applicants who have been unemployed for a long period of time with skepticism in terms of work ethic, commitment to the job, and lack of state -of -the -art skills.  We are looking for ways that unemployed workers can better demonstrate their sincere interest in prompt reemployment.  Chili agreed that 99 weeks of unemployment turns employers off.
Rafael referred to a box company that has job openings that require employees to be both a programmer and a machine tender ensuring that boxes come out of machines correctly.  The training is so specialized for some equipment that machine manufacturers make almost as much money providing training on their machines.  That makes it very expensive to do manufacturing training.

Bob LeBlanc said that the human factor and first impression is what employers look for.  He said that they want dedicated employees who focus on what they do.  Discussion followed on the anticipated changes in health care jobs as there is a focus on consolidation and profit.
Kevin Page said that he saw something that worked through the LARE WCTF experience which was a bit expensive but candidates showed up with a resume, had interview training and said what they could do for you.  They were well coached, had the soft skills needed for the job and were properly dressed.  There was a discussion on tattoos and the fact that they can be a barrier to employment.

Barbara said that the majority of employers don’t want to work with us/government.  She cited the Competitiveness Trust Fund as an example of what worked well and then the government changed it.  Political uncertainty and potential governmental changes in funding for many of our major industries, particularly in defense manufacturing and healthcare, lead to further uncertainty both in terms of employer hiring and in unemployed workers’ sense of their future employment potential. 

The second question was on strategies and how we will address the needs under current and projected future conditions.   In order to improve customer service, the MVWIB and ValleyWorks Career Center continuously seek opportunities for collaboration and continuous system improvements with our counterparts throughout the State, the primary and higher education systems, particularly, Northern Essex and Middlesex Community Colleges, area vocational schools, our training providers, other state and local agencies and local and regional employers.  We look for ways to expand opportunities and increase resources within our area.  
Barbara said that there is a list of activities and things we engaged in last year.  We have been the lead and a partner in the development of three Innovation Grant proposals to USDOL, two in partnership with other WIBs and one as the lead in partnership with the Lawrence Public Schools.  Unfortunately these proposals were not funded during the recent round but we continue to work with these partners on the issues addressed in these proposals.  Ralph said that the funded grant was for a United Way backed Center in Chelsea. It will have career center services as well as housing and basic education services.  They are planning to do the same in Lawrence and we are going to participate if the board approves.
Kevin Page talked about the MEP visit to Raytheon for veterans but said that they do not have a lot of CNC positions.  He did say that if they could move people up and back fill that would work better.
Barbara said that we also plan to create a dedicated Youth Resource Room (RR) in Lawrence.  Youth customers make up 10% of our population of job seekers.  We understand that youth job seeker needs may be different than those of our older job seekers.  The Youth Resource Room  will contain  computers with internet access, printers, fax machine, phone, a library area consisting of job search reference materials, a kiosk with youth appropriate job search guides, a job board and a desk for a staff member to assist youth job seekers.
The room’s youth desk will be staffed by Youth Counselors and/or by volunteers from partner agencies.  In this way Youth Counselors will be better able to work with a youth customer from the assessment stage to employment outcome.  They will also be better positioned to provide post employment follow-up to the youth served.  (Our Youth Department Staff cubicles will be relocated based on the final location of the Youth RR.) 
Our BSU Team will also be integrated to work directly with employers in our local area to promote our youth population as candidates that meet their hiring needs.  Working in collaboration with City of Lawrence leadership, the MVWIB may develop of a request for proposal for WIA Career Center Services beginning in FY14 or FY15.

We will also address possible changes in the relationship between the MVWIB and the City of Lawrence.  WIB and non-DCS Career Center staff will either be more integrated into municipal personnel and fiscal systems or more separate.  If more separate, the WIB and Valleyworks may look to exercise or obtain 501c3 roles. The MVWIB is already 501c3 certified.  Rafael said that we will either integrate or separate to pursue a greater distance from city who will remain the funding recipient and the CEO will still put the board together.  We will be meeting with the Executive Committee on a specific plan for a new MVWIB CEO agreement.  He said that the Mayor is willing to listen to a variety of options but still wants the Career Center in Lawrence.
Bob LeBlanc said that he supports moving forward professionally as he supports the concept but without any blood on the floor.  Ralph said there is talk around consolidation at the state level and that any conflict here would kill us.  He also mentioned that he has been appointed the Title I Administrator.
Barbara said that we will also implement a newly designed integrated service model that will attempt to expedite and improve customer access to all available career center services.  She said that one half the staff are state employees and Chili doesn’t supervise them.  Chili said that he is trying to get rid of specialists and move to generalists. Group I are customers who are work ready and indicated on their Individual Assessment Form (INA) they are ready to work with the career center.  Customers will meet with an Integrated Services Case Manager (ISCM) and if they don’t have a resume they will be sent to a resume workshop (Group II).  Those in Group III are work ready with resumes but indicate they don’t want to work with the career center at this time.  Rafael also said that they are trying to move to more group counseling and instruction versus less cost-effective one-on-one services.
Barbara also spoke about a lack of data.  Currently reports are generated that capture employer services provided monthly.  In FY13 we will utilize these reports to capture information on individual activity.  We will also review the current list of services for additions or deletions and conduct an annual customer satisfaction survey of employers. As far as employer engagement, Barbara asked committee member to contact her or Rafael if they have any suggestions or ideas.

Motion by Atty. Robert LeBlanc seconded by Kevin Page to approve and accept the FY’13 Annual Plan Narrative.  Motion passed unanimously.
III.
Other Business
Rafael said that we live in an era where we don’t know what will happen next year.  Kevin Page said that the Community Colleges (Northern Essex and Middlesex) have been marketing to industries and changing curriculum to meet employer needs.  He mentioned the Merrimack Valley Partners for Progress and suggested adding it to the plan.
Bob LeBlanc asked if members of the committee could be made aware of related meetings so that they could attend if interested.

IV.
Adjourn
Having no further business Atty. LeBlanc made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Ron Contrado seconded the motion and the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell,
Recorder
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